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The XI Meeting of Authorities and Executive Committee of the Inter-American Committee on Education (CIE) was held at OAS headquarters in Washington, D.C. on February 22 and 23, 2010.  In attendance were delegates from 19 member states and other special guests (CIDI/CECIE/doc.5/10 rev.1).

I. FIRST SESSION:  WELCOMING REMARKS AND OBJECTIVES

Presiding over the meeting was Mr. Miguel Vallone, delegate of Argentina and First Vice Chair of the CIE.  The Meeting’s objectives and sessions are listed in the Work Schedule (CIDI/CECIE/doc.2/10), which was approved without change. 

The Chair suggested that this meeting should set goals for reforming secondary education and begin to map out a work plan, based on the mandates forthcoming from the VI Inter-American Meeting of Ministers of Education.

In his welcoming remarks, Ambassador Alfonso Quiñónez made the point that the work done by the CIE is of enormous importance to the OAS’ political dialogue.  He went on to stress that this was largely due to the authorities’ leadership, as they had energized this area.  Ambassador Quiñónez also said that the work done by the CIE had transformed the mandates from the ministerial meetings and the Summits into tangible results.

The Ambassador went on to applaud the work accomplished by the Authorities and the Technical Secretariat, underscoring how the funds allocated under resolution CP/RES. 831 (1342/02) had been used:  a concrete work plan had been implemented and external resources were identified that served to amplify and strengthen cooperation.  The Ambassador made the point that while the education fund amounted to two million dollars, more than five million additional dollars had been raised.

Ambassador Quiñónez said that this was an important year for the General Secretariat, as it would be facing both political and budgetary challenges.  Accordingly, the Secretariat would embark upon an exercise to set priorities.  This made it all the more imperative to convey within the governments and the missions to the OAS a message highlighting the essential work that the CIE performs, thereby enabling inter-American collaboration in development areas like education and culture.

Ambassador Quiñónez’ remarks were followed by a special presentation by the delegation of Haiti, whose main purpose was to draw a very clear picture of the situation in Haiti in the wake of the January 12 earthquake.  The idea was to generate discussion of the possibility of a CIE contribution to mitigate the crisis in Haiti.
On the topic of education, the delegate of Haiti expressed concern over the protracted period during which schools would have to remain closed, which at that point in time were still not able to open.  He described the measures that the Ministry of Education was taking to reopen the schools as soon as possible and underscored the enormous challenge ahead as all but two of the secondary schools in Port au Prince were destroyed.  The Haitian delegate reported that the date tentatively set for classes to resume was April 12.  Since in some areas the earthquake had destroyed over 80% of the houses, many students did not have homes.  Accordingly, the Ministry of Education proposed a strategy whereby students who had family in other departments of the country would go to school there.  The Ministry of Education would reimburse the affected schools.  He observed, however, that half of the country’s schools are in Port au Prince and the provinces do not have the class space to accommodate so many students.

The delegate of Haiti said that the state university would be re-opening sometime between April and May, and that classes would be delivered some 13 km outside Port au Prince. He also mentioned the regrettable losses that the state university community had sustained, as had the schools of architecture and engineering. He asked for assistance from those countries of the region that had experience in rebuilding in the wake of catastrophes, and specifically in the rebuilding of a school system.  Given the Haitian delegation’s presentation, the Chair asked that the CIE consider ways to assist Haiti. 

Mrs. Marie Levens, Director of the Department of Human Development, Education and Culture, then reported that her department was working with a consortium of universities to find ways to enable Haitian young people to continue their studies through fellowships and by reassigning students.  She reported that a cooperative arrangement had been established between the University of the Antilles and the OAS and that a meeting would soon be held with professors and personnel working in Trinidad and Tobago to discuss how they might provide support to universities in Haiti.  Mrs. Levens invited all the countries to attend a meeting in Trinidad and Tobago in March to ascertain what they could do to help.

II. SECOND SESSION: REPORT OF THE TECHNICAL SECRETARIAT, RESULTS OF THE SIXTH MINISTERIAL MEETING AND REVIEW OF THE MANDATES:  DECLARATION OF QUITO AND THE YOUTH CHARTER. 

The final report of the most recent Meeting of Ministers was unanimously approved. 

The Director of the Office of Education and Culture, Lenore Yaffee García, then proceeded to present the Report of the Technical Secretariat (CIDI/CECIE/doc.3/10 rev.1). Her presentation focused on the ministerial mandates and priorities of the CIE Work Plan, programs and projects carried out under OEC coordination, cooperation between education and culture, mobilization of resources to carry out the 2005-2009 Work Plan and the dialogue on policy and consultation with civil society.

A review of the mandates from the VI Meeting of Ministers of Education followed. Here the CIE has to be thinking about concrete measures and real activities that fit the budget, in order to prepare its 2010-2012 Work Plan, which is the main purpose of this meeting.

Following the recess, Juliana Bedoya, OAS Focal Point on Youth, discussed the role that youth play in other political dialogue processes within the OAS.  She emphasized: (a) the challenges that youth face in terms of education, violence, and job market difficulties; (b) young people’s disenchantment with the political system and the other avenues they choose for participation; (c) institutionalization of the topic of youth within the OAS and the appointment of the Focal Point on Youth in late 2008; (d) creation of a draft youth strategy for the OAS General Secretariat; (e) the cross-cutting component of this strategy would be to build strategic partnerships that rest on three pillars: institutionalizing the dialogue with young people, building capacity, and strengthening the institutions that concern themselves with youth issues, both in the member states and within the General Secretariat.  This would be done through five mechanisms: the Focal Point on Youth, an inter-departmental group on youth, a focal point on youth at the political level, a web page and a youth network; (f) implementation of follow-up mechanisms to ensure that young people’s participation and dialogues continue into the future, in keeping with the Declaration of Quito.

Ms. Bedoya closed her presentation with a video produced by the Inter-American Committee on Culture, spotlighting programs built around the arts and culture that have brought about positive change for youth in vulnerable communities.  The video features experiences in each subregion and focuses on the programs’ results in terms of strengthening a culture of non-violence in the communities being served.  Most of the programs the video examines are run by organizations that participated in the ‘Ignite the Americas’ Youth Arts Policy Forum in 2008. 

The Chair spoke about the MERCOSUR Youth Parliament, which will be held in Uruguay in October 2010.  The title of the meeting will be “The secondary education we want.”  The Chair observed that this activity will be partially funded by FEMCIDI and suggested that some thought should be given to the kind of cooperation that might be offered for OAS projects in the youth area, taking into consideration the mandates from the ministerial meetings.  Accordingly, the Chair proposed that a survey be done of associations and movements of secondary students by polling organizations at the national level.  The Chair further suggested that the Ibero-American Youth Organization [Organización Iberoamericana de Juventud (OIJ)] be invited to provide its support.

DIALOGUE:

Venezuela:  Venezuela reported that the Bolivarian student organizations in that country endeavor to get high-school students involved.  The delegate of Venezuela reported that in early February, Venezuela organized a meeting to prepare concrete proposals to the Authorities and Executive Committee of the CIE, proposals drawn from an exchange of experiences with various countries. Participants from Uruguay, Argentina, Nicaragua, Ecuador, Bolivia, and other countries were present at the meeting.  On the issue of youth, Venezuela expressed its willingness to support the MERCOSUR-sponsored Youth Parliament.  The delegate of Venezuela then suggested that research be done to determine how this experience fits into the various national scenarios.

Suriname:  Suriname announced the new CARICOM report on a meeting of young people from across the Caribbean region, which is the byproduct of the “Declaration of Paramaribo on the Future of Youth in the Caribbean Community.”  The delegate of Suriname said it would provide a copy of the report and of the Declaration.  The latter is available at the following web address: 
http://www.caricom.org/jsp/pressreleases/pres47_10.jsp
Mexico:  Mexico applauded the focal point’s progress and the coordination of efforts. The delegate of Mexico announced that the World Youth Conference would be held in Mexico City in August 2010, where all the countries were expected to participate.  In Mexico’s view, the OAS could play an important role in the areas of education and culture. 

Mr. Vallone said that the time had come to begin to merge the youth issue into other topics within the plan of action, in addition to education in values.
III. THIRD SESSION:  PRESENTATION OF EXISTING PROJECTS WITH THE POTENTIAL TO CONTRIBUTE TO THE TOPIC OF SECONDARY EDUCATION IN THE CIE PLAN. 
At this session, existing CIE projects that had the potential to contribute to the topic of secondary education within the CIE work plan were presented.

Designing policies and strategies to prevent academic failure
Mr. Miguel Vallone introduced a program coordinated by Argentina on preventing failure in school.  This project is the legacy of FEMCIDI-funded hemispheric projects and a mandate from the Ministers. He reported that the program culminated in 2009 with a MERCOSUR project, and showed a video featuring various experiences within the MERCOSUR community aimed at reducing academic failure in the region, all of which were the product of the same project. The program’s results included conceptual tools with which to reopen discussion of the problem of academic failure, preparation of teacher-education materials and their introduction in teacher education institutions, as well as instruments to undertake educational reform.  The program also brought home the importance of policies on the subject of school retention.

DIALOGUE:

Venezuela:  Venezuela reported on sexual and reproductive health education, and specifically about how to support pregnant teens so that they don’t drop out of school and are able to find their place within the higher education system. The representative of Venezuela underscored the importance of cooperation with the ministries of health. 

Regional System for the Evaluation and Development of Citizenship Competencies 

Leonardo García, coordinator general of the Regional System for the Evaluation and Development of Citizenship Competencies-SREDECC (www.sredecc.org), reported on the progress this project has made. The project, which traces its roots to the IV Inter-American Meeting of Ministers of Education (held in Trinidad and Tobago), is being conducted with the IDB’s financial support and with Chile, Colombia, the Dominican Republic, Guatemala, Mexico, and Paraguay participating. It succeeded in building a common framework of citizenship competencies in the six countries, and a regional Latin American module, which was used as part of these countries’ participation in the International Civic and Citizenship Education Study (ICCS) for 2009-2010.  Mr. García invited the 34 countries of the region to participate in SREDECC’s closing regional forum.  For the findings and additional details, the reader is referred to document CIDI/CECIE/INF.6/10.
DIALOGUE:

Costa Rica: Minister Garnier spoke about the difficulties in the area of evaluation.  He observed that one of the important issues that arise in any educational system when certain programs are changed is how to adequately assess skills.  He made the point that when achievement cannot be assessed, education is less impactful.
Leonardo García said that the evaluation study in which the six countries participated is a prestigious study conducted by the International Association for the Evaluation of Educational Achievement (IEA).  He added that ideally, all the countries would participate–not just the six named earlier–so that the evaluation would be truly regional in scope.
Venezuela:  Venezuela raised the question of how the topic of education in values should be conceptualized, because perspectives differ. She asked about the definition of citizenship competencies and observed that the Venezuelan model of democracy is different, which implies a new juridical framework.  He ended by asking how the various perspectives of the countries can be accommodated within the framework of education in values.

The chair announced that the next panel would examine the projects conducted by the CIE with a view to determining how they might be continued within the plan of action for secondary education.
Regional Education Indicators Project (PRIE)
Representing Mexico’s Secretariat of Public Education, Ms. Flor de Lis Vásquez, on behalf of the Secretariat of Public Education of Mexico, presented a report on the activities conducted under the PRIE between 2008 and 2009, the current status of the project and, looking ahead, the activities that could be undertaken in the future (CIDI/CECIE/INF.7/10).  The delegate invited the delegations to go to the Web page and provide feedback.
She described the activities for the immediate future.  First, using the existing funds, she suggested that a virtual forum be opened, which would include a survey and an analytical document about secondary education indicators in Latin America and the Caribbean. She also mentioned completion of the publication titled Educational Panorama 2010, which contains data from each country.  She invited the representatives of the countries to comment on the publication. The third activity she mentioned was the meeting of the Steering Committee, possibly in April 2010.  The delegate went on to say that the idea of submitting a proposal to FEMCIDI in order to continue the project will be considered, since funds will run out in 2010.  She mentioned that the PRIE was participating in activities of the Central American Education and Cultural Coordination (CECC/SICA).  She ended her remarks by emphasizing that the project was funded until the end of 2010, adding that efforts would be made to secure additional funding.  The delegate invited the CIE to join in those efforts. 

Teacher Education and Professional Development

The specialist in education, Adriana Vilela, reported on the recent and future activities of the teacher education and professional development program in the Americas. She discussed the online courses for educators of future teachers, which are a component of this program. Ms. Vilela observed that the purpose of these courses is to train teacher educators in how to use information and communication technologies (ICTs) in teaching, with the emphasis on using them as a collaborative tool enabling teachers to work together and train future educators in how to use these same tools.  The community of teacher educators who are taking the course and the future teachers are themselves part of the Inter-American Teacher Education Network currently being formed. She said that the main purpose of the portal is to form a community of persons interested in the issue of teacher education. 

Ms. Vilela mentioned the possible contribution this project could make to secondary education. She specifically mentioned the proposal of the Educational Portal of the Americas to adapt the online courses in teacher education to accommodate working teachers, and in this way create a network so that the youth of the Americas are able to participate with other youth in internationally collaborative projects.  She said that these courses could be offered in 2010; US$ 6000 would be needed to adapt each of the existing versions (English and Spanish). 

Education for Democratic Values and Practices

Juliana Bedoya, specialist from the Office of Education and Culture and OAS focal point on youth, discussed how the Inter-American Program on Education for Democratic Values and Practices could contribute to the realization of the mandates in secondary education.  As for vulnerable groups’ access to and retention in the educational system (paragraph 6 of the Declaration of Quito), Ms. Bedoya emphasized that the Office of Education and Culture has a project on educating migrant children and youth, being conducted with CIDA’s financial support.

As for the agreements adopted with input from youth (paragraph 7 of the Declaration of Quito), the Program could continue to work with the Ministry of Education of Ecuador, specifically the area tasked with organizing the youth forum held in Quito, for the purposes of a follow-up and continuity.

As for ensuring that curricula are socially relevant and build career skills socially and cultivate creativity in students (paragraphs 8 and 9 of the Declaration), she mentioned the project on the Role of the Arts and Communications Media in Education for Democratic Citizenship, which is being conducted in conjunction with the Inter-American Committee on Culture.  The project combines the following:  a mapping of policies; a joint workshop (education and culture) which will be held in the Dominican Republic in June and provide an opportunity to share experiences; a virtual forum, and a publication on best practices and successful programs.  She suggested that some thought be given to a follow-up to the workshop and to the possibility of horizontal cooperation between and among the countries. 

On the issue of the role of education to create a culture of nonviolence (paragraphs 9 and 18 of the Declaration), the specialist suggested that the program could be of assistance in conducting educational and cultural activities that fit into a comprehensive strategy to prevent violence.
IV. FOURTH SESSION:  REVIEW OF STRATEGIC ALLIANCES WITH INTERNATIONAL ORGANIZATIONS AND CIVIL SOCIETY. 

PREAL

Mr. Jeffrey Puryear, co-director of PREAL, reported on its current activities with a view to examining possible areas of cooperation.  Since the main purpose of PREAL is to improve educational policies, the organization proposes two objectives that hold opportunities for collaboration:  the first is to monitor progress being made toward better education, where collaboration with the PRIE is possible in the form of a joint study.  As for the “Education Report Cards” program, policies in need of evaluation could be identified with PREAL’s collaboration.  He also made reference to the topic of educating decision-makers and leaders of public opinion about issues in educational policy and suggested that some thought might be given to conferences and workshops with the CIE on the topics deemed relevant.  The Best Practices Program identifies and summarizes the best educational practices in different countries of the world with a view to discovering experiences that might be helpful to decision-makers in the countries of the Americas.  Mr. Puryear pointed out that PREAL could identify which experiences might be included.  Finally, on the subject of production of documents on educational policies, and specifically about the publications that PREAL produces on that subject, Mr. Puryear suggested that an arrangement could be devised under which the ministries would select the documents they want and publish those documents themselves.
Pan American Health Organization (PAHO)

The representative of the Pan American Health Organization (PAHO), Mrs. Sofía Leticia Morales, introduced a document on the Strategic Alliance between the Health and Education Sectors, which had been presented at the Meeting of Ministers of Education in Quito (CIDI/RME/INF.22/09).  The representative emphasized the importance of the topic of “Comprehensive sexuality education” and mentioned possible areas of collaboration, among them the following:  using the work done by the PRIE to identify the correlation between education, health, and development, as determinants of equity. She also suggested a systematic effort to organize the best practices in comprehensive sexuality education using an Inter-American competition as the vehicle. Thirdly, she mentioned the topic of preventing and reducing violence and closed with a proposal to share PAHO’s experiences under the project on building a bridge between art and health, through the health equity lens. For more information, the reader is directed to the following document CIDI/CECIE/INF.8/10. 

Rotary Foundation and the International Reading Association

Mr. Richard Carlson, representative of the Rotary Foundation, and Mr. Sakil Malik, Director of the International Development Division of the International Reading Association, described various projects that their organizations are conducting.  The two organizations presented a joint proposal to the CIE to work together in certain Latin American countries on a project in which teachers would develop new skills for teaching reading, writing and critical thinking, and pass those skills along to their students.  A detailed proposal for joint activities would be presented for the CIE for its consideration. 

Bernard Van Leer Foundation

Mr. Leonardo Yáñez, the Bernard Van Leer Foundation’s programme officer for Latin America, emphasized the Foundation’s willingness to further its alliance with the OAS in order to conduct activities that improve the lives of the most underprivileged children.  He observed that the Foundation and the OAS’ Office of Education and Culture are already working together on a number of important projects that are part of the CIE Work Plan, and deal with early childhood care and education.

DIALOGUE:

Venezuela:  Venezuela suggested that where indicators and terminology are concerned, the work that the PRIE is conducting might be coordinated with the work that MERCOSUR is conducting, so as to come up with a common glossary of terminology.  She said that simple statistical indicators are important because they have an impact on future political decisions. The delegate spoke of a project in sex and reproductive health education, which has been underway since 2003.  Accordingly, the hope is that this subject will become part of a curriculum shared by the countries of the region in the context of teacher educators.

Chair:  The Chair said that the work plan should include the topic of sex and reproductive health education for youth.
Mexico:  Mexico inquired about the progress made on the declaration that the ministers of education and health signed in Mexico City to stop HIV and STIs in Latin America and the Caribbean.  The delegate of Mexico proposed that joint efforts be explored on the use of indicators, diagnostic studies and publications. 

PAHO:  PAHO invited the CIE to join the work being done on Comprehensive Sexuality Education and Sexual and Reproductive Rights.  Discussing the progress achieved, she reported on an inter-ministerial and inter-agency effort that had staged a workshop on preventing violence and discrimination. The representative also drew attention to the work being done in the health sector to systematize practices and strategies for working with adolescents, which are described in the health program for adolescents and young adults.  She closed by inviting the OAS to participate in these activities. 

Chair: The Chair suggested a review of the proposals presented to the CIE to address the topic of secondary education in its work plan for 2010-2012 (CIDI/RME/INF.2/09) submitted to the Quito Meeting in August 2009. 

Venezuela: In connection with the literacy work being done by the Rotary Foundation, Venezuela suggested that a databank of experiences be created documenting what is being done within the region in the area of literacy education, so that it can become a priority on the member states’ educational agendas. She observed that that these experiences might be able to teach more efficient methods that have a wider political and social reach within the region and in the rest of the world. The delegate introduced, for the consideration of those present, a document titled “Proposed plan of action,”  which she suggested ought to be included among those considered when the plan of action is addressed (CIDI/CECIE/INF.9/10).  The document in question was the product of a meeting held on Margarita Island, following the Meeting of Ministers of Education in Quito.  The meeting on Margarita Island was held in cooperation with a number of countries of the region.  The document attempts to build consensus on issues that are common to the region by finding the common threads and deciding on concrete measures to increase participation, inclusion and equity in the distribution of resources within the region.  Adult literacy was classified as a priority, and a set of measures was proposed that the CIE might be able to approve. 
Panama: Panama observed that its delegation was unable to approve any proposal on regulation of the communications media.

Peru: Peru expressed a particular interest in working to improve strategies, by convoking an inter-agency meeting on the Program on Democratic Values and Practices.

Costa Rica: The delegation pointed to the enormous challenges that Latin America faces in the area of education, and the importance of promoting horizontal cooperation, sharing experiences in order to formulate projects that make it possible to marshal resources from a more strategic rationale. 
V. FIFTH SESSION: CIE WORK PLAN 2010 - 2011

As proposed by the Chair and the Technical Secretariat, the fifth plenary session became a working session that would provide input for a concrete plan of action on secondary education.  The basic documents used at this session were the following:  (a) ´Proposals that emerged from the first day of work at the XI Meeting of Authorities and Executive Committee of the Inter-American Committee on Education” (presented by the Technical Secretariat) (CIDI/CECIE/INF.10/10);  (b)“Contributions by the delegations of Ecuador and Costa Rica on the document titled “Proposal to the CIE to Address the Topic of Secondary Education in Its Work Plan for 2010-2012 (presented by the delegations of Costa Rica and Ecuador) (CIDI/CECIE/INF.11/10); (c) “Proposed Plan of Action”(presented by the delegation of Venezuela) (CIDI/CECIE/INF.9/10) and the document that emerged from the proposals presented at the Quito meeting, titled “Proposal to the CIE to Address the Topic of Secondary Education in Its Work Plan for 2010-2012” (CIDI/RME/INF.2/09).
DIALOGUE:

Costa Rica: The Minister of Education of Costa Rica presented document CIDI/CECIE/INF.11/10 based on three ideas that emerged during the workshop held on the first day of the meeting.  He stressed the importance of cooperation, coordination of efforts and, by extension, the marshaling of the resources needed to make projects viable.  He underscored his concern over the retention rate in secondary education.  The Minister also mentioned the following topics where he believed joint efforts were possible: quality and relevance, equity and access, and identity and participation.  He also addressed issues such as the ICTs, teacher education and professional development, and educational funding.  He stressed the fact that he did not know precisely which regional efforts would be carried out, but he also believed that specific agreements should be concluded among the different countries. 

Operating within the framework of the suggested working agenda, attention turned to the document CIDI/RME/INF.2/09.  The Chair moderated a joint undertaking in which amendments were introduced to the document, based on the suggestions made by the various delegations.  The resulting document is titled “Proposals of the XI Meeting of Authorities and Executive Committee of the CIE on the topic of secondary education in the CIE Work Plan 2010-2012” (CIDI/CECIE/INF.10/10).  
DIALOGUE:

The Chair:  The Chair said that the proposal related to the PRIE was premised on the assumption that the funds remaining in the reserve fund previously approved for the PRIE’s final publication could be used.  He observed that a mandate was needed in order to continue the project; the outcomes obtained should be analyzed in order to determine how best to proceed with the PRIE’s work. 

Technical Secretariat:  The Technical Secretariat observed that many of the suggested actions mentioned under guideline 2 are entirely consistent with the actions already being carried out by the CIE under the Inter-American Program on Education for Democratic Values and Practices and with the work being conducted jointly by the CIE and the CIC.  

Venezuela:  During the reading and editing of guideline 3, Venezuela explained that the proposals must be couched within a general framework that encompasses all the countries of the region.  On the question of research, Venezuela was of the view that an institute for educational research should be created to address the issue of teacher education, in order to settle upon common criteria for teacher education and professional development.  Venezuela also suggested a process of certification and equivalency, which should be preceded by research on teacher education in the region.  The delegate also mentioned the possibility of creating a map of developments in teacher education in the region, so as to be able to create joint procedures. 

The Chair:  The Chair mentioned the fact that a teacher education committee had been established within the framework of MERCOSUR.  He commented on a map that the committee was working on to illustrate the teacher education available within the region.  The map is an effort to work on common points between the countries, such as certification, equivalency, and so on.  

Technical Secretariat:  The Technical Secretariat reported that some activities currently being carried out under CIE projects under the heading of professional development of teachers in the Americas, answer many of the needs that the countries raised.  The Technical Secretariat said that a portal devoted to teacher education would soon be created and would feature a map of teacher education institutions in the region.  The website will endeavor to interconnect the various actors involved in this area so that they can share their experiences. 

Costa Rica:  In keeping with guideline four, the delegate of Costa Rica insisted that it was the delegates’ duty to make funding a priority in every country, and proposed that dialogue with the Ministry of the Treasury should be ongoing. 

Peru:  The Peruvian delegation said that it was interested in getting information about how efficient spending on education is.

Venezuela:  The delegation of Venezuela observed that the idea of private investment in the education sector raised sovereignty issues.  On the matter of education funding, he stressed how important it was to strengthen the international cooperation units within the ministries of education so that issues of mutual interest can be ranked in order of priority and funding obtained for them. She added that ideally, there should be a single office that serves as the conduit for funding received from all international agencies. 

The Chair:  The Chair said that given the shortage of resources, it was important to prioritize the activities under the plan of action.  He suggested that levels of need be established for the various actions approved and instructed the CIE authorities and the Technical Secretariat to compile and circulate them to all the other delegations within one month.   

Technical Secretariat:  The Technical Secretariat suggested that within the CIE Work Plan consideration be given to the possibility of expanding the SREDECC Forum to regional status, making it a regional forum in which all the member states participate, as was proposed in the presentation on the subject. 

Mexico:  Mexico supported the proposal to include the topic of education and health in a special category. The delegate of Mexico also suggested that the reference to the decision adopted by the ministers of education and health at the meeting in Mexico City should be included in order to provide a frame of reference for the work conducted in this area.

Paraguay: The delegation of Paraguay suggested that the issue of the environment be added under the guideline on sex education and health

As part of the third suggested action under Guideline 6, the Chair proposed that a databank of resources available for secondary education be developed, where some countries could give other countries rights to use programs that they themselves have developed.  By way of example, he mentioned that Argentina gave the Paraguayan educational channel, Arandurape, rights to draw some of its programming from programs produced by the Encuentro channel in Argentina.  The Chair also emphasized the importance of restating the CIE’s offer of technical assistance for Haiti, to the effect that any member state with experience in rebuilding an educational system in the wake of a terrible natural disaster can offer its technical support to Haiti.

Mrs. Estela Ortíz, Vice President of Chile’s National Board of Kindergartens, presented the CD titled Transición del niño hacia la socialización y la escuela” [“The child’s transition to socialization and the school”]. The CD offers material produced by the CIE project of that same name that might be useful to the countries in making policy decisions and generating a budget in that area.  She stressed how important it was to carry on with what has thus far been accomplished in the area of early childhood education.  In the framework of the south-south cooperation, Mrs. Ortíz offered support to Haiti.  She recognized the importance and necessity of prioritizing children and closed her remarks with presentation of the Inter-American Program on Comprehensive Attention to Early Childhood (CIDI/CECIE/INF.1/10), a document that the CIE should consider recommending for adoptionto be adopted by the OAS’ political bodies.

The early childhood education specialist from the Office of Education and Culture, Gaby Fujimoto, added to Mrs. Ortíz’ comments by mentioning another line of action also being pursued with Chile, that of the project on quality-oriented evaluation of early childhood development  to follow up on the Hemispheric Commitment to Early Childhood Education.  She also mentioned a number of activities underway in the hemisphere in the area of early education, and future activities which are described in the report presented by the Technical Secretariat. 

DIALOGUE:

Suriname: Speaking on behalf of the Caribbean community, the representative of Suriname thanked the representative of Chile for the information and for the cooperation it had provided to the countries of the Caribbean on the subject of early childhood education through Chile’s memorandum of understanding. The representative underscored the importance of monitoring the work done in Suriname on early childhood education, and how essential it was that countries continue to share experiences in this area. 

VI. SIXTH SESSION: RESOURCE MOBILIZATION AND STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIPS TO SUPPORT THE CIE WORK PLAN
Catherine Pognat, director of Special Multilateral Fund of the Inter-American Council for Integral Development (FEMCIDI), opened the sixth plenary session with a brief explanation of what FEMCIDI is and the mechanism by which it operates.  She mentioned that at the time, FEMCIDI was examining the possibility of working with the Inter-American Committees so that the work that FEMCIDI helps fund focuses on the priorities that the Committees determine. She observed that this year the member states and FEMCIDI had undertaken a reformulation effort to heighten the impact of the projects on the region. 

DIALOGUE:

Mexico: The delegate reported that the PRIE will present a project to FEMCIDI in the next round of proposals.

Venezuela: Venezuela offered technical and financial resources to support any proposal presented within the framework of ALBA that concerns reproductive and sex education. 

The Chair:  As part of the activities in the proposed plan of action, the Delegate of Argentina suggested that a meeting of directors of secondary education be held in Argentina.  Argentina offered to co-finance the meeting. 

VII. SEVENTH PLENARY SESSION: PREPARATION OF THE FIFTH REGULAR MEETING OF THE CIE: LOGISTICS CONSIDERATIONS.  CONCLUSIONS OF THE MEETING
The Chair reminded those present of the proposal presented during the meeting to have the next Regular Meeting of the CIE coincide with the Regional Forum held under the project on citizenship competencies (SREDECC), October 19 and 20, 2010, possibly in Washington, D.C.
VIII. DECISIONS:

1.
The Fifth Regular Meeting of the CIE is proposed for October 19 and 20, 2010, possibly in Washington, D.C., although the venue has yet to be confirmed. 

2.
The elements contained in the CIE Work Plan for 2010-2011 were confirmed in the areas of Early Childhood Development, Care and Education; Education for Democratic Values and Practices; Equity and Quality; Teacher Education; Literacy and Adult Education.

3.
The Technical Secretariat will prepare a document on that section of the Work Plan that concerns secondary education, to be presented in approximately one month’s time. That document is to include programming of actions suggested by the delegations during the course of the meeting.  The Chair and Vice Chairs of the CIE will review the document, which will then be sent to the representatives of each subregion, where a consensus will be reached. At that point the document will be sent to the Technical Secretariat again, which will be instructed to prepare the final version and distribute it. 

4.
Suriname proposed that the next Meeting of Ministers be held in one of the Caribbean countries.

5.
Ecuador proposed that a meeting of youth be held prior to the next regular meeting of the CIE.  The delegation of Ecuador also tentatively proposed that next meeting be held in Ecuador. The offer will be confirmed with the appropriate authorities and put to the member states for their consideration.
IX. CLOSE OF THE MEETING:

The Meeting came to a close, whereupon all the delegates thanked the Vice Chair of the CIE for his able conduct of the proceedings.
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